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SILC COUNCIL MEETING FY2017-19 STATE PLAN FOR INDEPENDENT 

LIVING (SPIL) SUBMISSION MINUTES - DRAFT
June 20, 2016
Teleconference Call
SILC Voting Members Present: Robin Bennett, Gabriella Burman, Lisa Cook-Gordon, Sara Grivetti, Michael Hamm, Diana Maddox, Rebecca Parten, Wanda Travis, Jim Whalen.
SILC Voting Members Absent: Mia Smith
SILC Voting Members Excused: Kelsey Kleimola, Steven Locke, Dawn Reamer.
SILC Ex-Officio Members Present: 
SILC Staff: Rodney Craig, Tracy Brown.
Guests Present: Annette Blough, Joe Harcz, Darma Canter, Eleanor Canter, Mary Ann Robinson, Sarah Peurakoski. 
SILC STATE PLAN FOR INDEPENDENT LIVING SUBMISSION MEETING

S. Grivetti called the meeting to order, 10:10 am, a quorum was present.  
WELCOME & INTRODUCTIONS

S. Grivetti welcomed Council members and guests, introductions were made.

PUBLIC COMMENT ~ Attachment A
APPROVAL OF FY2017-19 STATE PLAN FOR INDEPENDENT LIVING

Motion by L. Cook-Gordon, 2nd by R. Bennett to call a vote for the approval of the FY2017-19 State Plan for Independent Living as written. Motion carried.
Council member role call ~ R. Bennett: Yes, G. Burman: Yes, L. Cook-Gordon: Abstain, S. Grivetti: Yes, M. Hamm: Yes, K. Kleimola: Excused, S. Locke: Excused, D. Maddox: Yes, R. Parten: Yes, D. Reamer: Excused, M. Smith: Absent, W. Travis: Yes, J. Whalen: Yes. 
CIL Director S. Peurakoski (SAIL): Yes. All other CIL Directors signed the FY2017-19 SPIL last week.
DSE Directors Approval ~ R. Craig: For the record Madam Chair I've had conversations with both E. Rodgers from Bureau of Services for Blind Persons and S. Howell from Michigan Rehabilitation Services and both are in support of the FY2017-19 State Plan, both reiterated to me they will be signing the plan and have not expressed any issues with the resource plan which they would sign for. 
OTHER ~ SILC Quarterly Business Meeting date change to September 30, 3016
Motion by R. Bennett, 2nd by G. Burman to move the SILC Council meeting to September 30, 2016. Motion carried.
Council member role call ~ R. Bennett: Yes, G. Burman: Yes, L. Cook-Gordon: Yes, S. Grivetti: Yes, M. Hamm: Yes, K. Kleimola: Excused, S. Locke: Excused, D. Maddox: Yes, R. Parten: Yes, D. Reamer: Excused, M. Smith: Absent, W. Travis: Yes, J. Whalen: Yes. 

ADJOURNMENT 
SILC Business Meeting adjourned at 10:37 a.m.
ATTACHMENT A – PUBLIC COMMENT
Darma Cantor: I am a 68‑year‑old woman with a significant disability and I live in Muskegon, Michigan.  I urge the Council to reject proposed state plan.  It is part independent living, it's about individuals having the power to act in their own interest.  CILs are about supporting and mentoring the individuals to be self-determined.  The SPIL states its purpose as empowerment and self-determination through the practice of peer support.  Will is nothing in the work plan that addresses either empowerment or peer support.  Needing and using services, needing and using services is a constant challenge to our sense of self and physical and psychological energy to assert ourselves and opposition that dictates of the provider system.  Disability services teaches us to be dependent because service providers assume they know best and refer to them and require compliance with their plan.  IL as a movement is the answer to independent living because it fosters identity separate for the need from services and provider services.  IL teaches us that our lives belong to us.  Not the parent or doctors or case managers.  Our voice is equal that every other person on earth seeks a family and professional support. You don't know this from a personal experience or from meaningful interactions with disabled individuals and to understand the function of myself, that contradicts the social construct of disability Independent living is hard and what we need most from the network and centers for independent living is support from our peers.  We need a community who knows oppression and brings us together to collect and challenge our oppressors.  This is the plan for independent living actually partnered in the system that op press us.  This plan has nothing to do with living the disability experience.  The plan separates people from their own IL movement.  Isolates the voices of advocates with disabilities and reinforces professionals in our lives.  This bill is not based on IL history or philosophy and I urge you reject the plan, thank you.

Eleanor Cantor: The new executive order defines a quorum as a majority of voting members but that is not actually legal.  The rehabilitation act requires a majority of members not employed by CIL or the state to establish a quorum of this Council.  I do not believe you have a quorum today.  The Michigan SILC does not meet the requirement to be composed of a majority of individuals with disabilities not employed by the CILs or the state and I'll be sending you evidence I've collected to prove that.  This Council which is not consumer controlled does not have the consent of the disability community to approve or implement this state plan.  This SPIL does not in any way address the need for improved or expanded independent living services for Michiganders with disability, consumer input was taken as required by law but no consumer input made it into the SPIL.  The reason is clear, because Michigan CILs are not consumer controlled and are aggressively opposed to independent living philosophy, consumer input on improving Michigan's independent living program was completely ignored by the SPIL writing team which featured the nondisabled executive director from Michigan's worst CILs.  In Muskegon, Tamara Collier and Mike Hamm treat consumers with extreme disrespect.  People with disabilities in Muskegon have no access to the core services. Disability Network West Michigan collects over one million dollars in taxpayer money annually to provide.  It is fraud and nobody cares because everybody is getting paid not to care.  I specifically object to the refusal of Michigan CILs to provide the best core service.  Youth transition is a core service which was specifically designed by Senator Harken to break the sheltered workshop pipeline. Michigan CIL’s are implementing the youth transition requirement by partnering directly with sheltered workshops, this partnership is functioned by MRS so everybody wins except consumers.  The State of Michigan is leading an attack on independent living values and principles.  Michigan's Independent Living Program will soon be completely over taken by Vocational Rehabilitation.  Advocates are no longer welcome at the CILs and SILC, if we do not document and oppose what is happening we will lose an entire state of CILs to Vocational Rehabilitation and Michiganders with disabilities will continue to suffer without access to IL services including disability‑led advocacy. We cannot let this happen.  The independent living community has always been home to me.  We will never accept CILs dominated by departments of state Government and run for the enrichment of the businesses exploiting consumers.  Thank you.

Joe Harcz: I would urge people to vote against this but it's already a done deal.  You know, it's like everything else that has been going on. This SILC and our CILs operate in secret.  That's totally the opposite of what independent living is supposed to be about.  We have my Center for Independent Living actively recruiting people to work in sheltered workshops and then saying that's not ‑‑ that is integrated competitive employment.  My Center for Independent Living actively denies people with disabilities including yours truly access to their meetings which are supposed to be open to the public including people with disabilities.  We've got a secret Government going around here.  We've got Federal and State money going around a merry go round with no accountability and absolutely no transparency.  This is the absolute worst state plan for independent living I've ever seen.  There are no real measurable ‑‑ measures in here.  There are total vagaries.  The thing has not even been spell checked but it was hatched up in the dark again. To echo what Eleanor said nobody has taken public comments into account. When I talked to you Ms. Grivetti more than a year ago you said you put in the SPIL making our own Centers for Independent Living accessible to everybody.  We got places that literally bar people from coming to their meetings.  Which are supposed to be in public which is a violation of the ADA, violation of 504 and a violation of independent living philosophy. Nothing about us without us means something.  But nobody really cares. That is shown by the lack luster turn out for this meeting. When we can't even hardly get seven people SILC members.  The other thing I'd like to know is how does the new executive order impact anything.  You know, we put the cart before the horse over and over and over again when the state Government run by our wonderful Governor Snyder who thinks that these programs are just play things for them and for MRS to squeeze out some money and make back room deals.  That isn't independent living ladies and gentleman, that is not even open and transparent Government.  When we have our Centers for Independent Living and this SILC openly deny the civil rights of 25 people with disabilities at our so called state ADA celebration and take an active role because they didn't like the words on pamphlets, an active role in denying our fundamental civil rights, we know how wrong this is.  Everybody knows how wrong this is.  When we have the SILC going around wanting to take over that phony Employment First operation from the State Rehab Council and saying, well, we got this in our state plan, that doesn't go to Employment First principles.  Sending people to work in the garment center even if it's above minimum wage it is sheltered work.  It is not integrated community‑based setting.  It is an exploitive operation run by people that have stolen millions of dollars from the feds to exploit people with disabilities including those clowns in the source area.  Are you trying to say something, Mike?

Sara:  You have about 14 seconds left.

Joe:  I'm just ‑‑ let's put it down to this I'm disgusted for the State Plan for Independent Living.  It's not a State Plan for Independent Living.

Mary Ann Robinson: I probably won't need to take five minutes because I think Mr. Hartz and Eleanor Cantor expressed themselves eloquently and I’m concerned about the regressive steps the CILs have taken in our state, they have taken the power and the input and control out of consumers.  I'm president of the National Federation of the Blind Human Service Division and I'm very, very concerned about the regression that has occurred.  I've worked in mental health field for almost 30 years and written a lot of treatment plans and we use the model that objectives need to be specific and measurable, they need to be attainable and they need to be realistic and they need to have timelines.  The State Plan as I've read it has objectives that are so, so general that it's hard to even see what things will be measured.  We need to put the hands of the State Plan back into consumers who are disabled because we care about our rights and about our services and I think if more disabled people were in power the state would be in a much better place because we are the ones that care.

From what I've seen, our non-disabled peers have not done a great deal to advocate for us and we need to have the power restored and returned to us and we need to be treated with the respect that we deserve.  We are equal to our non-disabled peers in every way and we need to be treated with equality and respect and with the direction the CILs have gone and the states' position on working with sheltered workshop that certainly does not indicate any form of respect for people with disabilities at all. Thank you very much.
